
THORP ARCH PARISH COUNCIL

ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Monday 29th April 2019
Notes from the Meeting
PRESENT:                Cllrs:  J. Richardson (Chair), A. Rodger, E Shellard, S O’Loughlin
OTHERS:                   Cllr Alan Lamb, Peter Locke (TAG), Fiona Spence (YCA), 
                                   Ian Hall (Causeway; Gaby Morrison (Village Society);

                                   Neil Brooks (Tennis Club); 30 members of the public (Thorp Arch Residents) 
APOLOGIES:
          Cllr Gerald Wilkinson, Rachel Bentley (Causeway)   
IN ATTENDANCE:     T. Wormley (Clerk)

1. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
The minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 23rd April 2018, had been agreed as correct at the meeting held on 15th May 2018.
2. MATTERS ARISING

None
3.  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
The past year has been an eventful period for Thorp Arch Parish Council (TAPC) with changing and challenging issues. I believe that TAPC has managed these issues positively and in the period under report, it has made significant progress in its remit to help protect and improve the heritage of our wider Parish.

As Chairman, I am again indebted to my other fellow Councillors, past and present, and to the Clerk for all the hard work and commitment they have shown. In particular, I should like to thank Councillor Margaret Smyth who is retiring from the PC after 12 years of valuable service. Her insight on so many community issues will be very much missed by the Council as will the personal support she has given to me throughout my time as Chairman. 

The resignations of Councillors Graham Duxbury and Amy Surtees in November 2018 were a matter of regret for all concerned and I should like to place on record our thanks for the contribution and service they have given to this community, particularly to Graham for his diligence on planning matters. 

New Councillors have been co-opted to TAPC:  Emma Shellard and Steve O’Loughlin. Their contributions to TAPC have been very welcome already and any disruption from the resignations mentioned was very short lived.  

THE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN (NP)
The Made NP has been and will continue to be valuable to the community in shaping the future of the Parish. Events over the past year on planning matters generally have demonstrated its value whilst highlighting the fact that the existence of the NP, whilst having weight in planning matters, does not mean that planning decisions made are necessarily in accordance with the policies and aspirations of the NP. A case in point is the Outline Planning Consent for 119 houses on land north of Wealstun Prison.

TAPC itself is now able to monitor the implementation of the NP and as such the Steering Group Monitoring Committee has been disbanded
TATE 
The Council was pleased to play its part in the TATE saga but thanks must go to all residents who helped to sustain the momentum in ultimately defeating this unsustainable development proposal. I should like to extend the Council’s appreciation for the time, effort, determination and leadership of Peter Locke personally in bringing the opposition of the community to Rockspring’s plans to a successful conclusion. 

SITE ALLOCATION PLAN (SAP)

The Site Allocation Plan (SAP): 

The process in reaching Leeds CC adopted SAP has still not reached its final conclusion, although the consultation procedure with Outer North East Leeds and the Inspector’s final report is awaited. The PC is informed that hopefully this summer of 2019 will finally see the SAP in place for the whole of the Leeds region.

At that time, Leeds CC will expect to have in place a five-year land supply, based on the reasoning of the Inspector notwithstanding the target of 70,000 homes under the Core Strategy still for the time being notionally in place.

The Leeds Core Strategy has also been the subject of review and, in a separate timetable from that of the SAP, another Inspector Report is awaited later this year followed by the adoption of a revised target of 52-55,000 homes in the Core Strategy. Leeds CC have also undertaken to review the SAP again so that a new SAP is in place for the period of ten years from 2023.

The impact of future development in Thorp Arch Parish under the new SAP remains a very important issue for your Parish Council and for our three Ward Councillors with whom we have a good relationship. By working with them and with neighbouring Parish Councils, TAPC continues to seek to ensure that any future development proposal in excess of 10 homes passes the test of “sustainability” and if it does not, it will be vigorously opposed. The Parish Council have noted the formation of “The Better Wetherby Partnership” as it too seeks to ensure that further residential development does not engulf the wider Wetherby area with the spread of suburbia accompanied by the usual lack of appropriate investment in infrastructure and facilities.

HG2-227 Site Land to the North of Wealstun Prison

This site is currently the subject of two planning consents:

1)
a Detailed Planning Application for 26 housing units to replace an outline consent for 23 houses, in compliance with the NP but where there remain concerns over parking provisions and the knock-on implications for the adjoining site in terms of building design; and

2)
an Outline Planning Consent for 119 houses granted in November 2018 to Homes England from whom is awaited the submission of a Full Application following negotiations with Leeds planners on s.106 conditions and other mitigation issues. It is regretted by TAPC that Homes England refused to engage with TAPC on mitigation issues following the outline consent decision of the Plans Panel. This community awaits with interest any future submission by Homes England of a Full Application for this remainder of Site HG2-227, given the strong opposition to the Application for outline planning consent from from TAPC, TAG, neighbouring Councils and Ward Councillors. Unfortunately, it proved to be an example where the weight of the Neighbourhood Plan was ignored in the planning decision made and can give credence to a belief that NPs are not to be relied upon, contrary to the stated intention when first introduced.
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Generally, within the Parish, applications for property improvements, tree trimming etc remain numerous and the Parish Council is kept busy in making its comments known to LCC Planning authorities.

TAPC with the help of LCC was successful in the re-instatement immediately before the entrance to LUFC Training Academy of the hedge (albeit a new hedge) removed without authorisation by the owners of Thorp Arch Grange. 

More recently, residents will have become aware of the unauthorised fencing off by the same owners of the greenspace immediately in front of Thorp Arch Grange. This land is owned by Leeds City Council, is protected within the NP as greenspace and recreational land and adjoins the entrance road to LUFC Training facilities. The owners of Thorp Arch Grange are claiming what is known as adverse possession title. LCC are intending to defend their ownership robustly and for which TAPC have given them our full support. We also believe that LUFC support LCC similarly. Any evidence from residents of Thorp Arch and Walton going back over the last ten years of the use of this land for recreational purposes, children playing, dog walking, etc. will be most helpful to LCC Legal Services team as they mount their defence of their ownership.

SPEEDING AND ROAD SAFETY MATTERS
Residents will be aware of the recent consultation throughout Leeds on the introduction of lower speeding limits. TAPC has made its views known and we await further notice from Highways Department as to any changes made to the proposals put forward for Thorp Arch. Particular concerns have been expressed:

i) about the speed limit applying to the Bridge and its lack of obligatory force; 

ii) the limits applying to Dowkell Lane and those applying on Church Causeway/Walton Road.

The Speed Indication Devices (SIDs) are now installed, although the one at Walton Road end of the Parish is proving faulty. TAPC has asked LCC Highways Department to resolve this problem. Whilst these devices will not stop speeding, they are a deterrent in influencing drivers tempted to speed and the information recorded helps to inform and provide collective data to support possible future action.

HIGHWAYS, FOOTPATHS AND INFRASTRUCTURE
A big thank you must be extended to Councillor Andrew Rodger, not just for his work on the SIDs, but also for his efforts to achieve improvement to our highway’s infrastructure and public transport services. Improvements in the past year have included re-surfacing at the junction of Wood Lane, Dowkell Lane and Thorp Arch Park (including the cattle grid). New signage to roads and streets are appearing. The relationship established by TAPC with Leeds Highways is now a good one and has engendered a positive approach from Highways when we need them to attend. 

Within the local area, there is co-operation amongst Parish Councils in endeavouring to improve transport services from the area to Leeds and York and even to Leeds Bradford Airport. Councillor Rodger plays an active part in this Transport Group and it is hoped this initiative will achieve some if not all of its objectives in the future.

TAPC is also aware that the Sustrans National Cycle Route 665 (Wetherby Railway Path Extension) is likely to be given a new lease of life by receiving Government funding for the extension from Thorp Arch Trading Estate of the link to the newly re-furbished listed viaduct over the river Wharfe and onward alongside the new housing development at Newton Kyme. 

We remain indebted to the services of Colin Sanderson who ensures our greens are maintained. As always, we are grateful to the Village Society and all who contribute to the bulb planting and the litter cleaning, both of which help to show off the village at its best. 

COMMUNITY PROJECTS
The Thorp Arch Heritage Board is now installed. The Heritage Board promotes Thorp Arch Village in a very positive way and enhances the experience of visitors and residents alike.

The War Memorial site and Lower Green improvements are also now completed. The funding for this project was partly provided through grants and partly from TAPC. The improvements have been widely acknowledged. The consultation with residents and especially those directly affected on the Lower Green was particularly useful and resulted in the RESTORATION of the much-admired chain-link fencing surrounding the Green.

These improvements have helped to ensure that traffic incursions onto the Lower Green are prevented whilst ensuring traffic flows around it can be managed sensibly. Safety of residents attending events such as Remembrance Services have been paramount.

TAPC supported the Village Society-led Commemoration of the centenary of the end of WW1 at the War Memorial and afterwards, lunch at the school. 

Residents should be aware that the Defibrillator Machine remains located on the wall outside the entrance to the Pax Inn and is in the ownership of the Parish Council. There is no change to the procedures for any future use of the Defibrillator and the Parish Council will ensure it is properly maintained and personnel trained and available in the event it is called into use. 

A Village Archive has been set up to contain documents etc of value in documenting the past history of the village of Thorp Arch. This Archive is maintained at the loft room at All Saints Church. Any documents retained by residents considered to be of value to this history would be gratefully received. 

PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE
Residents are encouraged to make use of this facility in the future as they seek to communicate and interact with Councillors www.thorp-arch.org.uk 

TAPC for the moment does not hold its own database of residents and addresses etc. but uses the Village Diary.  TAPC has been indebted to Gaby Morrison for managing it and regrets that she will no longer be able to carry out this vital task. TAPC plan to have control of their own communications at some point.

FINANCE
The Parish Council maintains tight control over its finances, a report on which will be given by the Clerk. The past year has seen significant additional funding being made available from Grants and donations, principally to help ensure the completion of the projects already referred to.

This year there has been NO rise in the Parish Precept which remains at £22,500.

Looking further ahead, TAPC is likely to be the beneficiary of significant infrastructure funding from the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) arising upon the commencement of approved residential developments in Thorp Arch Parish. Such funding will prove helpful in considering future projects of lasting benefit to the community, including those in the NP.

COMMUNITY ORGANISATIONS
The Parish Council is very pleased to see the ongoing support for the groups who put so much effort into sustaining our small community:              
Causeway 
The much-applauded editorship of Gaby and Paula has successfully been passed on to Rachel Bentley. The importance of Causeway to this community and that of Walton should not be under-estimated and I am sure that Rachel will much appreciate all your support along with John Clayton’s superb efforts in securing advertising revenue.

The Village Diary 

The Village Diary and the availability of the digital database of residents remain very important to the Parish Council and us all. Gaby manages this role individually for which we are really grateful. 

Village Society     

Gaby and her Team help to sustain the enthusiasm within the village for the series of events organised throughout the year. All of this enriches village life and long may it continue.

The Parish Council appreciates those organisations which have for many years been part of the heritage of this Parish: 

All Saints Church 
We appreciate that the Church was available to the Parish Council to hold its monthly meetings at a time of need.
The Pax Inn
A sad farewell to Rachel and Simon and a welcome to the new landlady, Adele.
RELATIONSHIPS WITH OTHER PARISH COUNCILS
The relationships now in place with Boston Spa Parish Council and Walton Parish Council are active, positive and harmonious. We have all collaborated over various issues, not least over the contentious planning applications by which our wider community is being challenged now and in the future. Support for each other and for other communities will be vital in the years ahead as we seek to ensure the rural heritage of the area is preserved.

In this regard, I should like to mention the valued support the Parish Council has had from our Ward Councillors, Alan Lamb and Gerald Wilkinson, in the past year. The commitment they give to the communities of the Wetherby area is immense. 

ELECTION OF THE PARISH COUNCIL IN 2019
This year the election for Parish Councillors is uncontested.  This mean all 4 Councillors will automatically be re-elected. 

The work of a Parish Council is varied, rewarding and allows for contribution to the good of the community by all age groups and from whatever background. The ability to influence decisions within LCC is growing as is the responsibility being placed on Parish Councils by national and local government.
There is still a vacancy on the Parish Council, please contact the Clerk if you feel this is a role you can fulfil.
Thank you to all residents for their continued support and especially to those with us here in the tonight.

4. SUMMARY OF FINANCES – CLERK
Total income this year was 40,167, total expenditure: 24,996, which has left a surplus of 15,172.  The balance at the end of March 2019 was 33,005.  No rise in the precept this year.

5.  NEW TAG UPDATE – PETER LOCKE 
Peter Locke thanked the core campaign team and all who supported TAG over the last 6 years. The appeal by Rockspring was rejected in July 2018.
HOMES ENGLAND (HE)APPLICATION

The current application for 26 homes is in line with the NP.  The larger application for 119 homes is in TAG’s opinion not compliant with the core strategy. A judicial review (JR) was considered by TAG but involved legal risks and large costs. Advice form lawyers suggested TAG would be able to mitigate such risk, however due to limited interest from the Walton side of the village, it was decided not to proceed with a JR.

6.  CAUSEWAY – IAN HALL
The Causeway team are: Editor: Rachel Bentley, Advert Manager: Emma Shellard and Designer: John Pendleton. The team continue to produce a much-valued magazine, funded by local advertisers and the two parish councils. It has just won first place for best editor in a national parish magazine competition and came 5th overall out of hundreds of entries. 

At the end of this year, Rachel will stand down as editor.  Unfortunately, unless a new editor is found Causeway will cease at the end of 2019.  

7. VILLAGE SOCIETY – GABY MORRISON 
The Village Society work hard to promote and arrange events within our Village and keep it looking lovely. We are few in number and this year we say goodbye to Caroline Wilson. Caroline has been a committed member of the group for many years and will be much missed. We are in dire need of new members and an injection of younger residents would be great. 

The annual bulb planting and litter pick afternoons took place as usual. It would be lovely to see more people out on these days. The bulbs have looked beautiful this year and are appreciated by everyone. 

At the end of the Christmas term we worked with LEH School and invited the older members of our community to watch the dress rehearsal of the Nativity play, and then serve an afternoon tea afterwards. Two weeks later it was the annual Carol Concert on the Green. The Wetherby Silver band were, as always, marvellous in their accompaniment of our singing. 

This year we organised a wine tasting and cheese supper thanks to residents Tony and Helen Stones. John and Liz Richardson were kind enough to allow the event to be held in their barn. It was a sell out and a huge success. The event was repeated at the end of this month and was again a huge success.

Instead of the firework display we made the decision to commemorate the centennial anniversary of the end of WW1. We knew this would be too big for us to do on our own, so we liaised with Michele O’Donnell, the head of LEH School, the Parish Council, the Tennis Club and the Yorkshire Countrywomen’s Association. All four were immediately enthusiastic and supportive and we would like to thank them hugely for their contribution. 

As a result of all this support we were able to organise a lunch with fabulous ukulele entertainment and a singsong of WW1 songs. This was preceded by the service at the war memorial, led by Reverend Trish with a moving trumpet rendition of the last post. So many of the Village turned out in the cold and then walked up to school for lunch, joined by younger families whose children had been needed elsewhere.

It was a really great event and I would like to thank everyone who came for contributing to its success.

This year we will be back with our firework event.

8. YCA – FIONA SPENCE
The Thorp Arch & Walton Ladies group formed in 1930 as a Women’s Institute and then converted to the Yorkshire Countrywomen’s Association in 1983.

We always welcome new members, particularly from the younger women in the community 

At the previous two Parish Meeting’s we shared our need to locate to a Boston Spa venue as the school was no longer offering evening lettings.  The loss of a community meeting venue in the village is keenly felt, not just by our group.  We continue to support the school, as the current situation is not the fault of the current staff or pupils, and many members enjoyed attending their school nativity dress rehearsal in December. 

Following our move to Deepdale in 2017, we have grown further in numbers and as a consequence have grown out of the meeting space at Deepdale, necessitating a move to Boston Spa Methodist Church in November 2018.  

We continue to attract a healthy attendance at our monthly meetings, typically we have about 50 members in attendance each month.  This year we have enjoyed talks about how to make decorations from ribbons, a fascinating evening hearing about the history of Fairfax House in York and an interesting evening in the company of the master craftsman in charge of repairing York Minster’s stained-glass windows after the fire.  Another meeting allowed the Wool & Spinning Guild to provide a fascinating insight into this skilled activity.  In March we enjoyed being amateur detectives with a local forensic scientist who provided lots of scenes of crime and we had to work out “whodunnit”.  The coming year’s programme looks equally interesting and varied as we continue to source high quality and interesting speakers and activities.

We have been on numerous trips and outings, lunches and evening meals at local venues and a shop till you drop trip to Boundary Mills, Colne! Next week we go to The Arium for a behind the scenes tour and later in the year we will visit the Allerton Park Recycling Centre.    

In February we held a very successful community information session, in partnership with WiSE at Boston Spa Village Hall when West Yorkshire Fraud Team member Kay Bainbridge gave an insightful, practical and useful talk about identifying and avoiding financial scams.  Over 90 people from the local community attended the session and we were delighted with the feedback we received.  
We’d again like to thank the community for their terrific support of our annual summer coffee morning fund raiser. 
 As society goes digital, we too have gone online and we now have a Facebook page and presence on the local Nextdoor App as well as space on the parish council’s website.  We also continue to support The Causeway by providing updates about our adventures.  
 
9. TENNIS CLUB – NEIL BROOKS 
Neil Brooks has taken over as the new chairman of Thorp Arch Tennis Club. He offered thanks to the current committee for electing him and to Rob Sedden the previous Chair. Looking ahead the club are very keen to recruit new members, particularly younger members and increase the number of coaching sessions.   Neil plans to consolidate current membership and increase overall membership. He would like to consider more joint events with both the YCA and the Village Society following the success of the Commemorative Memorial lunch held at the school, at which the tennis club ran the bar.  
Neil plans to update payment and communication systems ie website Facebooks and WhatsApp etc.  
The tennis barbeque was a great success last year and this year will be held on 7th July. The club would like to encourage more younger members to attend the event. 
Contact details for the club are Neil Brooks 07960934497 or brooksneil@hotmail.com and Jill Tarr on 07709893406 or tarrhigh@hotmail.com
The Chairman closed the meeting and thanked everyone for their contributions.
Signed:
Date:
